			 BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL MEETING
				          MINUTES
				          TUESDAY
		      	         OCTOBER 24, 2017, 5:30 P.M.

PRESIDING:	WENDY O’QUIN PERRETTE, MAYOR
		STACY SMITH, DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION
		DALE BRANCH, CITY ATTORNEY
		
PRESENT:	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY
		COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND
		VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE
		COUNCILWOMAN KATES
		PRESIDENT SMITH
		COUNCILMAN McCREE
		COUNCILMAN ARD

ABSENT:	NONE
		
BY PRESIDENT SMITH: The Bogalusa City Council Meeting will come to order. Invocation led by Councilwoman Kates followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Led the Invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………….HERE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………….HERE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………………….HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………….HERE
	PRESIDENT SMITH………………………………….HERE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE…………………………..HERE
	COUNCILMAN ARD………………………………..HERE

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Approval of the minutes held at the meeting on October 3, 2017.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I make a motion we accept those minutes.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Roll call.
 
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY……………AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD………………………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO APPROVE THE MINUTES HELD AT THE MEETING ON OCTOBER 3, 2017).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Recognition of Awards there are none. Adoption of Resolution introduced by Councilwoman Fortenberry.                                      .

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: 

A RESOLUTION authorizing the Mayor to execute an Agreement with the Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development (LA DOTD) for the Improvements at the George R. Carr Memorial Airport.
This I learned this week every little thing they do involves a lot of different steps and all this is we done approved the work to be done, we’ve approved to get the grants, we have got the 90% of the cost from the Feds or they know what it is and this is for them to figure the 10% from the State to finalize doing the work.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Anyone from the public at this time would like to speak? Any Council discussion?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I have council discussion. I have a question maybe Mr. Busby can answer the question. I know this is reimbursed to automatically be reimbursed what is the time frame on the reimbursement for DOTD the turnaround time?

BY LOUIS BUSBY:  The turnaround time is 90% from the Feds (inaudible- cannot hear him clearly).

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Also in Article one it talks about the description it says the final design and construction of the Partial Parallel Taxiway would this be the final of the project?

BY LOUIS BUSBY:  This is the final step to take (inaudible- cannot hear him clearly). 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay thank you.

BY_COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: I make a motion we accept this as written.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY……..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE…………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH……………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD……………………………AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT WITH THE LOUISIANA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION AND DEVELOPMENT (LA DOTD) FOR THE IMPROVEMENTS AT THE GEORGE R. CARR MEMORIAL AIRPORT).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: A resolution introduced by Councilwoman Fortenberry.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY:

A RESOLUTION whereas, Title 2 of the Louisiana Revised Statues of 1950 provides that cities, towns, parishes, and other political subdivisions of this State may separately or jointly acquire, establish, construct, expand, own, lease, control, equip, improve, maintain, operate, regulate, and police airports and landing fields for the use of aircraft.
That one I had trouble with, I went to two or three people and this is what it boils down too. We have to submit a five year plan to get funding for the airport and every year this is a five year plan that Sherwood Bailey says we have to have in place just for us to do the Capital Improvement Program Application for State Assistance for us to get grants to do the next leg of the airport for next year for them to pay the 10%. It is just a lot of fancy words. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Anyone from the public would like to speak at this time? Any Council discussion? Need a motion.

BY_COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: I make a motion we accept this as read.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.



	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 WHEREAS, TITLE 2 OF THE LOUISIANA REVISED STATUTES OF 1950 PROVIDES THAT CITIES, TOWNS, PARISHES, AND OTHER POLITICAL SUBDIVISIONS OF THIS STATE MAY SEPERATELY OR JOINTLY ACQUIRE, ESTABLISH, CONTRUCT, EXPAND, OWN, LEASE, CONTROL, EQUIP, IMPROVE, MAINTAIN, OPERATE, REGULATE, AND POLICE AIRPORTS AND LANDING FIELDS FOR THE USE OF AIRCRAFT).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  An Ordinances introduced by Vice-President Ritchie.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: 

AN ORDINANCE to approve the closing of Mockingbird Lane, an undeveloped street which was dedicated to the City of Bogalusa for the recently purchased property by Mr. Gregory Brumfield.
This is a little strip of land in between right in the middle of the property that Mr. Brumfield owns that has never been developed and never been used for a street and he does not need it as part of his development so he has requested that the city close this street.
We will be discussing this at our next council meeting November 7th.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Public Hearings & Adoption of Ordinances introduced by Councilwoman Kates. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:

AN ORDINANCE to amend Ordinance Number 2378.
All of you should have a packet kind of like an overview of 2378 and the history actually starts back in 2013 April 2013 when we initially had a road transfer program and bringing up to date is I have on top on May 2nd of this year we kind of revisited the 2378 ordinance. It says this ordinance is back to once again April 1, 2013 this is a report to develop a proposal to the LA DOTD to transfer program funds to be used for five project proposed projects. There has been several phases in updating Ordinance 2377 and 2378. As I indicated on May 2nd of this year Ordinance No. 2581 was past to amend 2377 and 2378 and it had pertaining to Avenue F okay the State in return was to overlay E Street and other provisions or rescind it well rescind it during that time. That was in Ordinance 2581 dated May 2nd. Today’s ordinance 2378 relates to the performance of required to condition one in the Cooperate Endeavor Agreement of January 9, 2014 bet5ween the State of Louisiana DOTD and the City of Bogalusa and I do have a copy of the agreement so you can kind of familiarize yourself Council persons on that particular CEO. And the condition that they are referring to is as I said Condition number one. Condition number one talks about provide $503,321 in road transfer credit for the portion of State Route LA 1075 to be transferred in its current condition to the City of Bogalusa. In addition to the balance of Federal earmarks TALU 4259 in the amount of $490,461 for a total of 993,782. To be applied to the amount necessary to extend Willis Avenue from its intersection with State Route LA 3124 known as Columbia Street. East approximately .20 miles to State Route LA 21. Now what we are proposing today in this particular ordinance we apparently cannot meet that condition in condition number one. It has been deemed so and authorized for what I understand from the legislatures, legislative delegation from Washington Parish and I have tried to find exactly who that might have been that approved us but the ordinance is written as quoted. Attorney Dale could you or did you draft this ordinance? 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  No he did not. This ordinance I can give you a briefing on this ordinance. This ordinance is from DOTD Mr. Larry Sharp. This is a part of the agreement from the original agreement from 2013 that the State of Louisiana, the Department of Transportation could not fulfill what they promised us so they want to fix it on their records so basically it is to rescind what they originally said they could give us that they cannot give us. That is all it is so they can fix their records bring it up to date. It is only fixing because they can’t provide what they originally promised. They have asked us to fix what they originally promised us. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay thank you Mayor.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: You’re welcome.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Because saying, Be It Further Ordained the City of Bogalusa request that DOTD concur in the severance of Condition number 1 and says also that it is impossible and should be severed from the agreement to suite. So that is primarily on the part of DOTD correct?

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Yes this entire ordinance was drafted from DOTD.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Okay so that is it in a nut shell. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Anyone from the public would like to speak at this time? Any Council discussion?

BY_COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Being there are no comments from the public I make a motion that this ordinance be accepted as read. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY……………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………………………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE…………………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………………………………….AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO AMEND ORDINANCE 2378).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: An ordinance introduced by Vice-President Ritchie.

BY VCIE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE:

AN ORDINANCE to approve the rezoning from A-2 Residential to A-3 Residential for undeveloped land off of South Columbia Street for Mr. Gregory Brumfield.
This was brought before Planning and Zoning and passed unanimous I believe to approve this rezoning. He is trying to basically utilize the property in the best possible way so he can have the best possible use of his land and that basically is it.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Anyone from the public would like to speak at this time? Mr. Greg would you like to speak or you don’t?

GREGORY BRUMFIELD:  827 East 9th Street. Probably most of you know why I have been working on this project for a while. I went to the Planning and Zoning and everything was okay with them. I just hope that the Council would agree to this. That is all.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you so much. Council discussion?

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE:   There being none I make a motion we accept this ordinance.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.




	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE…………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO APPROVE THE REZONING FROM A-2 RESIDENTIAL TO A-3 RESIDENTIAL FOR UNDEVELOPED LAND OFF OF SOUTH COLUMBIA STREET BY MR. GREGORY BRUMFIELD).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: An ordinance introduced by Councilman Drummond.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: 

AN ORDINANCE to amend the 2017 Budget.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Anyone from the public would like to speak at this time? Any Council discussion?

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: Yes I have a question, did we add the parks the money for the parks in amended in the budget this time? Because last time we didn’t either you know.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Ms. Stacy.

BY STACY SMITH:  Right now what I have in Parks is basically what I expected it to be at the end of the year. Now I haven’t actually delegated any additional funds for the park at this time because the park is in the deficit. But Landon said if you would like to reach out to him so ya’ll can discuss this it is something we can definitely be addressed.  

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Meaning? Meaning that the Council or Mr. McCree can meet with Landon.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Mr. McCree or the Council or anybody can.

BY STACY SMITH:  Can discuss it with Landon.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: So we not getting it in the budget. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I have council discussion. First of all this was a major - we had a Finance Meeting last Monday and this was one of the concern with the playground equipment. There was an ordinance went forth December 20, 2016 and it was stated at that time that where the budget had been passed and it was stated at that time to submit this ordinance to amend the ordinance around the time of the budget so it was done so. At that time it was also stated that money’s for the playground equipment and this is for $3,000 for District A, District B, District C, District D and District E. That we had to Keep America Beautiful also in the budget $200. But it was told at that time it was delayed at that time that the moneys would be that the budget would be amended especially based on the particular ordinance that was passed and it was not amended. It was not amended to put it into the budget. We met last week I did know under youth programs the line item for youth programs and the special funds and these special funds by the way are advalorum taxes that each citizen pay for parks and recreation. And in the particular on the particular line item for youth recreation that is the line that is page 21 in your budget if everyone brought your budgets with you. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: It is page 31.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  31 I’m sorry. Page 31. Down at Youth Recreation Program it’s states 2016 it was 12498 2017 it was 1400 and then for 2017 it was 37110 so naturally I’m thinking 37110 may have been the playground equipment because it was a balance of $13,000 and playground equipment is of course $15,000 bur it was deemed it was not the playground equipment it was for the youth program line item which Ms. Smith was kind enough to send me her itemized budget for Youth and Parks so the Youth Recreation Program line item was 37110 totals to be $23,305.25. Which is still not the well it is not the 37 because she indicated this is a budget to the end of the year. This is the budget to the end of the year. Never the less just looking at this itemized budget, it has a different for example well a basketball game $1800. Then it has YMCA Swim Program 82 and I was under the impression the YMCA the kids paid to go to the YMCA but apparently we paid into their-we donate to them as well as a donation to the seven and eight All Star Basketball Team, nine and ten year old All Star Basketball Team payment to Bogalusa Sports and so on and so forth. But my resolution to this is that although Ms. Smith indicated that we would put it in the budget for 2018.

BY STACY SMITH: We can try Ms. Kates I mean when you look at this on page 31 it shows that the revenue over expenditure is $82,000 negative. The park operates at a loss. I mean it looks to the General Fund to supplement it which is why you have the transfer in underneath.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Exactly.

BY STACY SMITH: But the General Fund this would be a perfect world if we could do it. The General Fund might not have the money to be able to supplement it. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Well Ms. Smith the General Fund is our savior more or less because everything is transferred out of the General Fund into the perspective fund.

BY STACY SMITH:  Technically it should supplement it if the General Fund can.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I’m not kind of understanding why we I mean this is for our children. You know this is going on two years and for us to transfer over in 2018 budget that will mean that you not you but the budget will have to balance out not only 3,000 per district but 6,000 because we are not missing 2017 and 2018. So I’m just thinking that maybe somehow someway like everything else is transfer----

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Ms. Kates we can quit donating it and making sure that the YMCA didn’t have those programs or donate when the All Stars and all of those things which do fall under recreation. The advalorem tax that generates is not enough to cover the cost for our youth’s recreation now. So some where’s there is going to be a loss. If you look at your General Fund you will see that there is no more money’s coming in and we have a retirement issue which is we are going to have a meeting next month a Town Hall Meeting pertaining too. So we are going to have to make some difficult choices and we meaning all of us sitting here because realistically you can see that you have-we have to put in at least $800,000 as you learned at your meeting that you have been hearing on your retirement system or you have 186 people who will lose their retirement within three years realistically. I could sit here and lie to you. So the three thousand dollars to go towards playground equipment if the money's not there and there is not a tree to pick it off of there is no---.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: There is a lot of, a lot of is coming out of our budget but it appeared.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Yes ma’am. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  it appeared we have different positions that are being filled and that is for one person and I just think that we should make an effort for our children. I really do. Also what was discussed is the Coach Michael Herrington Baseball Field and it was quoted it was relayed that the----

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Mr. Tims has those papers ready for you. I told him to have them ready for you and he has those ready for you. I met with him this morning at 8:30. He states he had not heard from you at this time. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  No I am not relaying to that I know how much it is. You quoted you relayed that he quoted $80,000 for lights.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: No he actually has the numbers, he was off that day Ms. Kates. I’m not going to speak on Mr. Tims behalf but I will defend him.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  $80,000?

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: He has the exact number it is around ball park figure I think it is around sixty. To do it right now we don’t want to do it half way. We want to do it correctly, I’m sorry if you want to do it half way----

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: That is not my point Mayor if I can finish please. My point is that if it is sixty or if it is eighty to make an effort to go out and get to attempt to go and get lower bids. I think I spoke to you about that you indicated you would and I am committed myself as well to go out and find a lower bill for the baseball field lights at the Coach Mike Michael Herrington Baseball Field, I really am. I’m not going to discuss what you just mentioned the retirement but that was the issue. But my being is that let’s make an effort for the playground equipment because we make efforts for other issues that is all I am saying. That is all. 

 BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE:  If there is no further council discussion I make a motion we accept this ordinance.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY……………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………………..AYE I will I will vote for it this time but please next time uh huh because, because no excuses because, because you know one is not keeping our - it is not fair to our citizens, not fair to our children. I give you my vote yah.
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO AMEND THE 2017 BUDGET).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: An ordinance introduced by Councilwoman Fortenberry.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: You skipped one.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: No ma’am. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: The surplus property.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: An ordinance introduced by Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:

AN ORDINANCE authorizing the Mayor to declare a particular parcel of land owned by the City of Bogalusa as surplus property.
Okay this piece of property is located over off of 2nd Avenue. I always go to the kind of look at the group of why we do what we do and the definition that I found of surplus property is access land and refers to land that is not needed to serve or support an existing improvement. So this piece of land in my mind’s eye could be a revenue for the city. This land also was addressed in Ordinance 2379 in November 2013 and this was an ordinance that was to obtain this land for the purpose of a highway that was going to run through the residential area of 2nd Street so I’m presuming this is no longer a goal so I believe it would be advantageous to make it a surplus especially for residential area residential surroundings and the citizens that it is compassing. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Anyone from the public would like to speak at this time? Any Council discussion?

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: I’m confused what are you asking for the land to be done? The City owns it.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: The City owns it the actual ordinance says --

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: It’s actually only a five foot piece of property like 5ft by looks like 108 ft. Not even enough to build on it. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY:  Yeah it just a small, I read that it is small. Yeah it is not a big piece. Not even a lot in size. Little houses you can build on it. Unless you build a very small house.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Right it is very small. I don’t think it is even, it’s too small. It is city property and had a survey on it by Attorney Mickenheim January this year. So it is definitely our property to turn over. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I make a motion that we accept this ordinance.

BY_COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY…………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………………….AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………………………….AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH……………………………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE…………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD………………………………………….AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO DECLARE A PARTICULAR PARCEL OF LAND OWNED BY THE CITY OF BOGALUSA AS SURPLUS PROPERTY).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: An ordinance introduced by Councilwoman Fortenberry.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY:

AN ORDINANCE authorizing the Mayor to execute a contract with Gulf States, LLC, for the Parallel Taxiway Part II at the George R. Carr memorial Airport.
This is what we have been talking about. This is actually for the contractor to go ahead and do his work after we got the money taken care of. Ms. Kates that answers one of your questions you had. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Anybody from the public would like to speak at this time? Any Council discussion at this time?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I make a motion we accept this ordinance as read.
 
BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY…………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH………………………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE…………………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN ARD………………………………………AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT WITH GULF STATES, LLC, FOR THE PARALLEL TAXIWAY PART II AT THE GEORGE R. CARR MEMORIAL AIRPORT).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:   At this time we will have Public participation. Mr. Foots Quinn.
BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN:  220 Beall Street. You know I think we come along pretty good but got a lot to do. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: Pick that mic up just a little bit. And get a little bit closer to it. 

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: So I don’t have to bend over. Anyway our perineal carrying on about litter and stuff you know. I would like to ask Chief Bullen by the way I think he is doing a bang up job for us. Yes littering is illegal. What is the fine for littering the street or Parks in Bogalusa? 

BY CHIEF BULLEN: (Inaudible – no microphone). 

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN:  Well Judge Black told me that it was five hundred dollars and he would make sure it was accessed anyone that was brought to him would charge of littering our city.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Was this recent?

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: Oh that has been- I think it is funny but walk around the park with the girlfriend—

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: That was recent?

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: About a year ago. The reason I ask it around town there is different amounts on the few places we have a sign and he answered the question on that pretty good. I think some of that is because of State Highway because of city road or whatever. But Mr. Black did tell me 500 and he would see that it was charged. The next question how many say since September citations has been issued for litter about? 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  He doesn’t know that offhand but he will be at the next council meeting giving a report. 

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: Next time –

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: At the next Council Meeting the first meeting of the month. He gives a report that will have how many of whatever.

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN:  I hope we are getting some. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: I don’t know if you are aware the Southern Poverty Law Suit that we are in currently and right now the court system is not there is no fines, there is no money’s . People are getting Community Service so there is no money that is taken----

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: Great let them pick the stuff up me and Teddy is tired of picking it up. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Well I that is true that is what they bought a bus for out there. A seventy one passenger bus.

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN:  That’s better. It cost to get them out there but you pretty much answered that question for now but the nice new signs we got new signs what good signs do. We got duck crossings, pedestrian crossings probably needed it especially pedestrians crossing. No harming animals in Cassidy Park. How about putting a little bit that litter is illegal whatever fines you put $500,000 $5.00 or $1.00. I think it might get some of the offender’s attention. Take that into consideration. 

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: The 30 miles an hours signs hasn’t been a working. 

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: Well they sit down there in front of the park all the time watching them. I don’t know how many they getting coming across that bridge. But the serious thing to bring up opioid addition or opioid chili you know we all know our citizens are dying left and right. Our Police Department is doing its best and the National President everybody is crying. One thing to say I would ask as hard as it may be concentrate on opioids cut off the heads of the snake first of all. It is hard because I know they got the money and they got the attorneys. But let’s get that and let’s try to get the little two bit users so help and I know that seldom helps either but my wishes and thank ya’ll for listening to Foots.

BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Mr. Glennis McKelphin.

BY GLENNIS McKELPHIN: 1636 Riverside Drive. I come before you all on behalf of the Bethlehem Baptist Church under the leadership of Christopher Matthews. We are planning this Saturday which is the 28th Our Harvest Family Festival. It is totally free it is all the youth as well as the adults in the City of Bogalusa. We are really targeting the youth because we do understand that we are living in a time where it is very extremely dangerous for kids to go knocking door to door trick or treating. So what our church decided to do is go ahead and do this a few years past go ahead and open up our Family Life Center and we also decided to partner with our District Councilwoman Tamira Smith in this matter. So we would like to invite you all to come out just to see how we are doing and just to take a look and see some of the citizens and kids going to have Trunk a Treat for the kids. We are giving them free candy all the candy will be wrapped. We will also bring them into the Family Life Center where we will have games for them to play. Between the hours of 4:00 p.m. and 6:00 p.m. That is this Saturday 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. at Bethlehem Baptist Church which is located at 837 E. 7th Street. A lot of you may know our church has a big Family Life Center on the corner of Sullivan Drive and we do want to utilize it to give back to the youth and our community. This is one of the ways we plan on doing it. I am glad to see the Chief of Police here tonight I would like to open extend an invitation for you to come out. I am going to try to meet with people before Friday to see if we can get a police car out because believe it or not the kids love to hear sirens and things of that nature going in and out the cars and we are also going to reach out to the Fire Department as well to have a fire truck come out and just let the kids play and just actually see and learn about that. Another thing I want to talk to you about I am not the spokesman for Business on the Block however Business on the Block will take place this Friday and I am pleased to announce the Crew of Unity was selected to provide all of the refreshments for this event. So I would advise you all to come out and I am the spokesperson for Crew of Unity and we would love ya’ll to come out. We will have hot dogs, nachos for you all to enjoy while you go out to the other vendors to Business on the Block which will be held at Cassidy Park this Friday from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. Thank you. (applause).

BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you, good job. I would like to add to Mr. McKelphin Saturday we will give out free food for adults and kids as well. So everything will be free. Provided by Councilwoman Smith and those of you all make donations as well as Bethlehem Baptist Church. At this time we will have Administration Remarks.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Okay Ms. Smith.

BY STACY SMITH:  Yes I put the financials for September on the table at ya’lls seats. It includes the prior year of income statements that I know Ms. Kates loves. The current Income Statement which shows the year to date compared to the budget and the Balance Sheet. And there is just a few things I want to get the point out on this. When you look on like page one on the part of your compared income statement you see the advalorem taxes compared to last year. I have changed the way we do that. Normally we accrue our advalorem taxes at the end of the year but being that it is actually earned throughout the year I have started booking it each month because it gives you a better idea of where the Fund Balance currently is. Because without that included it shows this huge negative. Technically it won’t be that negative once you get that advalorem tax in full. It was kind of misleading not to have it included. So that is why when you look at the first line of the advalorem tax it shows that huge aberrance from the prior year because this is the first time we are doing it like that. The other thing I wanted to point out when you look at the sales taxes it basically still in line from last year which I guess is good even though last year was down. Hopefully we will start getting that up at some point. Looking on page 8 right now with the advalorem taxes included we actually have a year to date surplus. This isn’t necessarily cash in the bank because this includes revenue we haven’t actually received yet. So we are still broke and struggling right now but if we can keep this up at least we won’t end up with a deficit for the year. The other funds that have deficits actually are the jail, the streets and parks. Like I said in a perfect world the general fund ought to supplement that but the General Fund has been struggling. We will have to wait until the end of the year to see if we can make that up otherwise we will getting written up those funds having a deficit. So we will have to see what we can do. These financials do not include what we should be putting into our retirement that is a whole other thing and is something that we definitely have to address. As you can see without that we are barely getting by. We will have to figure out how we are going to raise this money because we are going to have to have probably an election to increase taxes or something because there are just not enough cuts to make to earn it. Most of our expenses are in personnel and we are short staffed everywhere as it is. So that is something we need to start looking into at some point. Decisions are going to have to be made. But I want ya’ll to kind of go through the financials and if you have any questions once you can look at them a little more in depth just let me know and I will answer anything you have. Ms. Kates I am working on the 2018 budget. I want to extend the invitation for you to come sit with me. I kind of want us to go thorough it so you can be more comfortable with it and it will give you a better understanding of how it all flows and give your input. I want to get your input before I finalize it for sure. That is all I have. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Thank you Ms. Smith. Mr. James Hall Public Works Director.

BY JAMES HALL:  First of all I want to thank Ms. Smith because she did a great job tonight. She makes money easier to understand when you go to her and talk to her believe me. She straightened me out. How she does what she does with no money is amazing. The ordinance ya’ll passed on the surplus property that will be put in the paper for people to bid on and have paper work drawn up and advertised and had it appraised and it appraised for $220.00 but that is the step we have to go through. Ya’ll repair it we will appraise it. It is just a strip but the gentleman next door is interested in it that is the reason we did it. We are finishing up with the grass cutting season thank goodness. I will have a boom mower running year round we always need places that needs boom mowing. I’m still having problems with sink holes from the summer rain. Wherever I look a new one pops up so ya’ll write them down and let me know and we are working on them but they keep popping up and we dig down there and there is nothing down there. No reason for it to be a hole. Fill it back up and it did it again. Ya’ll help me figure it out. Mr. McCree you will probably be getting calls when you get home in Richardson Town. The water pocket down there started making (inaudible) not quite today---

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE:  It ain’t in front of my house right? Now I tell you.

BY JAMES HALL: We had a valve blow out so you probably won’t have water until after midnight. They are down there working so be ready Columbia Street, North Avenue, Long Avenue and anything in between will be without water. So you know what they are doing had a blowout. We are doing some much needed work at the rodeo arena restroom. It is just falling slap apart. Ya’ll would be really surprised when they have a riding contest, Junior Rodeo up there how many people comes. Five, six, seven hundred people comes every time for this rodeo. There is a big interest in that bigger than I would have ever thought even small children enjoy it. We’re back into negotiations I say negotiations how you want to say it the Museum coming back to the park. We will have some guidelines for them to go by, we will furnish the building, insurance and we still talking about how we are going to do everything. We are still spraying for mosquitoes until the first frost. We will quit after the first frost. Ya’ll will be glad to know every day we still working with DOTD and the Road Transfer this is probably one of the longest projects I have ever dealt with since I have been here. It’s the one ya’ll talked about tonight. I started in 2002 to overlay Sixth Street and when they got to it, it disappeared money they advocated that money but they did certain streets to overlay so we are working with them daily trying to get them everything they need. Thank you.

BY ALL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Thank you Mr. Hall. I wanted to go over a few of the events going on.  Wednesday, October 25th they’re five- Superior Avenue Church there is a Mini Fall Festival is going on there is one going on at Superior Avenue,  Friday October 27th Business on the Block in Cassidy Park when you turn that corner right there at Avenue B Bridge it looks like the Blues Festival’s going on. There will be inflatables, pet and kids costume contest and this is sponsored by local businesses here in the City they’re giving back to our children. On Saturday as Mr. McKelphin mentioned Bethlehem is having their Fall Festival also Our Lady of the Angels is having their Auction on Saturday at 6:00 p.m. Sunday, October 29th at 11:00 a.m. Monroe Baptist Church Homecoming Diner Worship on the ground. Sunday and I know this is a lot of things but Sunday October 29th First Baptist Church at 5:30 they are having Trunk a Treat and on Tuesday, October 31st from 6:00 to 8:00 Emanuel Missionary Baptist Church Trunk a Treat at Avenue B Ball Park. On Tuesday, October 31st which is Trick or Treating Day in Bogalusa is from 5:00 until 8:00 p.m. Just thank you all for coming out and there will be more to come at our next meeting. I look forward to seeing you all back at the next Council Meeting. I just want to say thanks and I’m proud of my Department Heads. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Now we have Council Discussion. Councilman Ard.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD:  (Inaudible- having microphone problem and could not hear anything).  (I had Mr. Ard come to my office to give me some highlights of what he had spoken and here is his highlights): Thank everyone for coming out. Apology for the absence on the last two meetings. Also spoke about what the Council people does on a daily basis including between meetings and not just council meeting nights.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Councilman Drummond.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: I’d just like to say like Mr. Hall said cold weather is starting to creep up on us so check on your neighbors especially the elderly. It affects us old folks way worse than it does ya’ll. I’d also like to say I’ve been keeping up talking to people and I’ve noticed a slight increase in the Health Care I see people not going out of town to get things done and having surgery and babies here and I’m proud of that. Hopefully we can work hard in the educate system as it should be and a lot of help hopefully people will quit going to Covington Hospitals and get it all done right here. I would just like to say I was out at the Ponamah Cemetery and I was well pleased. That is all.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Councilwoman Fortenberry.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY:  I just want to say thank you for coming and showing an interest in our city. Here is two things I want to say what they said about the cold weather coming. Check on your neighbors, check on people not only in your district but other places in the city. If you know a need that you can’t meet give any of us a call and we’ll try our best to see that need is met. The not this weekend coming up but the first weekend in November you fall back set your clocks back an hour and at that time I also change the batteries in my smoke alarm to try to make the Fire Departments job a little bit easier for them. So if you got smoke alarms in your house check your batteries and change your batteries. I see a lot of positive things going on in Bogalusa. I see our city workers being proactive, I see our Police Department being proactive they are not just sitting across the road over here and I just want to say I like that. I like to see people proactive not only that I see a lot of us Council People out doing things that they don’t know I’m seeing. I almost took pictures but I said no I would post them on facebook. So ya’ll have a good week and we will see you November 7th for our next meeting.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I would like to thank everyone for coming out tonight. Thank you for your continued prayers that we do the right thing for a better Bogalusa for our Bogalusa. First of all Mr. Quinn you talk about the opioid prescription I believe that our Bogalusa Police Department has got a jump start on that. They have been very, very proactive in showing the video chasing the dragon to our youth which is the---

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: (Inaudible- speaking out in the audience no microphone).

[bookmark: _GoBack]BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: That is what chasing the dragon is about sir. It more or less educates our youth. It’s a joint effort between Bogalusa Police Department, the DEA and the Washington Parish Police Department Coalition Human Services. So we are trying to get there trying to get there. In fact today is red I got a number of compliments on my red, today is red ribbon week. Red ribbon week is about celebrating annual October 23-31 it is the nation’s oldest and largest Drug Prevention Awareness Program. So you may see people wearing red in different areas and that is the primary reason. Also Ms. Smith, oh Ms. Smith thank you for your presentation, I just want to thank you for that. She’s normally quiet but we do have our one on one and I am looking forward to getting with you to help where I can with the budget. Mr. Hall you mentioned that is was grass cutting season it’s over and I do have in my notes here to thank Public Workers for their service and I have noticed kid you or not I have noticed some of the ditches are cleaned out. Some of them are cleaned on one side and not on the other side but I know we got a long ways to go but I receive feedback from some of our residents as well in the ditch cleaning and as much needed but does this mean that I can continue to submit my work orders for those spots they missed? Okay also I’m elated I saw an article and I saw our handicap wheelchair lift I saw an article with the Mayor in the paper. You know I submitted a work order in April 2016, April 13th in fact and as I said elated that not only I had asked that it be maintained service but it was replaced. So that is a good thing for the handicapped folks that is coming here for to pay bills or whatever, court or our Council Meeting. Very good. Community announcement there will be a UPS will be donating air conditionings to our elderly in need. Our own Jenola Walker, Jr. his son Jenola Walker III an employee of Federal Express and he can be contacted at 985-516-3433 for more information and that is air conditioning for our elderly. They have to qualify as an elderly person. They will come in donate the air conditioner and will install it. There was inquiry about Civic Source about I was out doing my update on my condemned property and this individual asked me about a joining land owners property and I mentioned to him that there is a process in place where they can buy the properties next door. If they had any additional questions they can call Civic Source at 1-800-387-8033. Once again just a reminder October is National Breast Cancer Awareness and Domestic Violence Awareness Month as well as Red Ribbon Week. If anyone is interested in elections qualifying in or what have you it will start next year early, early but next year and I wanted to mention early on about our Disenfranchisement Law. The Disenfranchisement Law pertains to laws voting rights restored upon completion of sentence or include prison or parole or probation. So Louisiana is one of those States that has those laws in place. Other than that everyone be safe during the Halloween Festivities and may God bless everyone see you next time.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Thank you. Councilman McCree.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE:  Well by the time it boils down to me everything has already been said. But I have one question and I just want to ask Mr. James about the water cut off. Do they have a time frame for getting it back on? 

BY JAMES HALL: (Inaudible- no mic).

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: Okay God bless ya’ll and thank ya’ll for coming and I’ll see y a’ll next trip. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Vice-President Ritchie.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE:  I’m a lot like Brian by the time it gets to us they ain’t nothing left to be said. We do appreciate you coming and thank you for your prayers, your thoughts and your comments as we try to do our part to move this city forward. I don’t have to have a mask I am ugly enough on my own so I don’t have to dress up and all of that so I’m okay with that. But I do want to let you know that we have a lot of folks come into our subdivision on Charwood Drive on Halloween and we would appreciate anybody to come. Just about every house has something or every third house has something some gets together and do it all in one but there is a lot of traffic through there it is safe it is kid friendly for sure except for a few clowns we have in the neighborhood but you got to have a clown. Again thank you for being here and God bless each one of you and God bless our Country.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH:  Thank you. I would like to thank everyone for coming out. Thank you to Mr. Greg good luck just thank you for just taking effort into the city to provide housing for persons that may need housing. Just want to thank you again. Also on October 26th at 11:00 o’clock we have Ms. Danelle Magee Keys will have a Ribbon Cutting Ceremony address is 438 Avenue U Bogalusa. She wanted me to remind everyone to come and to make sure the citizens are well to come out. Let’s remember on every Saturday morning the Farmer’s Market is located in the Goodyear Park let’s remember to continue to support them as well. Also I wanted to thank Mr. Kendall our Chief in the middle of the day I’ve called the Police station because some kids were out in the neighborhood shooting and I want to thank him for sending his Police Officers out. They did come out and walked the streets but we as citizens and when we see things going on we have to speak up. We cannot be afraid and go back in because if we are doing things like that the problem are going to continue to occur and if we are not willing to step up and take interest in helping the police to get situations resolved in our neighborhoods. So I just want to encourage everyone if you see anything going on to call the police they are here to work with us and for us and we have to do the same as them. Also thank you Mayor because I did call her and she came out. We also had a meeting with my Pastor and my Deacons from my church and as the intervention we started every Saturday and Sunday the Family Life Center at Bethlehem will be open for kids who would like to come play basketball just to try to put interventions in place and have the Pastors and the Deacons there to mentor with the Youth to try to keep them from going astray. Trying to keep them out of the gangs and make sure that the jail house don’t stay crowded. Also would like to keep Mr. Jesse Ladner a city employee in our prayers he is taking every day one day at a time so let’s remember him in prayers. His wife actually works at Rest Haven and she has been off work I know that the city did take up a love offering to help her.  So let’s remember to pray for our neighbors, pray for our church, homes and let’s pray for the City of Bogalusa. Let’s all work together and remember to lift each other in pray because who knows one day it could be knocking at our door if we keep living it will. So we know that prayer does changes things. Thank everyone for coming out. Our next City Council Meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 7th. City Council Meeting adjourned. 

